U of O CDRC Rulemaking Consensus Group

Final Consensus Report 

Rule Concepts Recommended by Consensus on 9-6-06
This Consensus Report will serve as a form of an Executive Summary of the work of the University of Oregon Community Dispute Resolution Centers Rulemaking Consensus Group.  A more detailed record of the work is contained in the actual summaries of each meeting, which will remain posted at www.orconsensus.pdx.edu/Rulemaking.php throughout the rulemaking process, then will be archived by the U of O School of Law.
In the Spring and Summer of 2006, at the request of the University of Oregon School of Law (the University) the Oregon Consensus Program (OCP) at Portland State University convened and facilitated a collaborative rulemaking process to assist the University in developing concepts for administrative rules to govern the allocation of grant funds to counties for community dispute resolution services in the state under ORS 36.155.

The OCP conducted an assessment of the feasibility of such a collaborative process, recommended proceeding, and worked with the interested parties to convene the Consensus Group (the Group) and facilitate the process.  A neutral facilitator was provided through the OCP.  Martha Bean served in this role for most of the process, assisted by Laurel Singer from OCP.  Elaine Hallmark, Director of OCP conducted the assessment, assisted throughout, facilitated the final two sessions and prepared this Final Consensus Report.

Members of the Consensus Group (the Group)
Representing Existing CDRCs
	County


	Full Name


	Representing



	Clackamas
	Amy Cleary
	Clackamas County DR Center, Oregon City

	Clackamas


	Christina Albo


	Clackamas Family Youth & Family Mediation Program



	Douglas
	Cheryl Gile
	Douglas County Neighbor to Neighbor

	Gilliam, Sherman, Hood River, Wasco, Wheeler
	Marti Kantola
	Six Rivers Community Mediation Services, Hood River

	Jackson
	Mary Miller
	Mediation Works, Medford

	Linn, Benton
	Sharlee Johnston
	Linn-Benton Mediation Services, Albany

	Marion
	Rhonda Horn
	Neighbor to Neighbor, Inc.

	Multnomah
	Anndy Wiselogle
	East Metro Mediation, Gresham

	Multnomah
	BetsyCoddington
	Resolutions Northwest, Portland

	Polk
	Ken Braun
	VORP/CMS of Polk County, Dallas

	Tillamook
	Marlene Putnam
	Conflict Solutions for Tillamook County

	Union
	Rebecca Ean
	Eastern Oregon Mediation Center, La Grande

	Washington
	Jim Brooks
	Beaverton Community DR Center

	Washington
	Patti Williams
	Hillsboro Mediation Program

	Yamhill
	MarlenaBertram
	Your Community Mediators, McMinnville


Representing Others
	U of O
	Jane Gordon
	Oregon Office for Community Dispute Resolution

	U of O
	Carrie Heltzel
	Oregon Office for Community Dispute Resolution

	Mediator
	DonnaSilverberg
	Historic Oregon Mediation Perspective

	Umatilla


	Joan Howard


	Umatilla County& other small counties with no grant funded  programs

	Statewide
	Erin Ruff
	Oregon Judicial Department as consumer/provider

	Statewide
	Paul Snider
	Association of Oregon Counties

	
	
	


Some representatives were specifically serving as a “buddy” to other programs who were not participating.  The “buddy” would bring to the Group issues affecting those not participating, and would keep those programs informed of the thinking of the Group.  Some representatives occasionally sent an alternate.  Other interested parties were kept informed throughout the process.  The process was open to observers. 
The Charter, decision-making and other operating protocols 
The Group adopted the following charter for its work:  To develop concepts for recommended administrative rule(s) related to grant funding under ORS 36.155 by early fall 2006.  The rule concepts were to be given to the University for drafting into final rule language.  The University committed to include the concepts recommended by consensus in the proposed rule it puts forward in the formal rulemaking process.  The University also made it clear that it would be adopting all the other rules still applicable to this program that had been in the rules of the former Oregon Dispute Resolution Commission, even though the Consensus Group was focusing only on the funding allocation approach.
The Group agreed to operate by consensus of those present at a meeting.  If a full consensus (100%) could not be reached, decisions on the final rule concept recommendations would be made by a “supermajority” which was defined as 85% of those present. It was agreed the final consensus report would describe hesitations and concerns if full consensus was not reached on a substantive issue.  
The Group agreed that those who served as “buddies” to other programs not at the table would not exercise “votes” for those other programs, but would communicate fully and effectively with them before and after meetings to consider their interests.
Materials for meetings and for public information on the process were posted on the OCP website at www.orconsensus.pdx.edu/Rulemaking.php.  It was the responsibility of members to review and bring to meetings the information that had been posted for the meeting.

Development of Funding Allocation Rule Concepts
The group held 7 full day meetings beginning June 14 and ending September 6.  Numerous sub-committee or task groups worked between sessions.  Consensus was reached on the recommended rule concepts forwarded to the University.  The rule concepts themselves are Attachment 1 to this report.  This report sets out the approach taken by the Consensus Group and the major decisions underlying the rule concepts.
Values and Criteria
The rule concepts developed by the Group were based on values and criteria, adopted by consensus during the July 12th meeting. These values are: 

· Accessibility 

· Diversity 

· Sustainability 

· Cost-effectiveness, 

· Promote teaching, understanding, education, outreach, awareness and civil society 

· Quality 

· Inclusion 

· Fairness 

· Community-based 

· Ease of administration 

Further clarification of the values and criteria are contained in the meeting summaries, but were not developed into a consensus statement.
Stabilize Current Services By Providing A Base Level Of Funding For Each Program. 

Members of the Group aspired to far-reaching goals for the provision of community dispute resolution services state-wide. However, as various sub-groups were developing rule concepts, the reality of limited funding focused peoples’ thinking on priorities. Moving steadily toward a stable base level of funding for existing programs was established as the highest priority.  
It was acknowledged that the disparity in the programs that has evolved was based on the original method of funding programs with court filing fee surcharges collected in the particular county.  Although some considered filing fees a surrogate measure of the need for dispute resolution in a particular area, all recognized that this method had provided very low levels of available funds in many rural areas, and had made it difficult to get viable programs going in those areas.
The discussions centered on using $25,000 per year ($50,000 per biennium) as a target minimal sustainable funding level for any program.   This amount, along with matching funds, was seen as an amount that would allow for a full time staff person and minimal operating expenses.  The Group agreed that the change in the statute decoupling the grant awards from the amounts collected in each county provided the opportunity to look more broadly at how the funds available could be distributed to provide services statewide and to attain a stable base for all programs, including bringing those below the minimal sustainable level up toward that level.  In trying out a number of approaches, a large subcommittee of the group developed the concept of reducing the larger programs no more than 10% to provide for such a redistribution and to create a new base level of funding for all the existing programs.  This allowed most of those programs below the $25,000 minimum to reach about half of that, which was a substantial increase for most.
It was acknowledged that the $25,000 was based on certain assumptions by the subcommittee, and is probably best not written into the rule.  The idea of getting programs to a “minimum sustainable level” was used, with the understanding that the University will have to work with programs to decide what that is at any given time or in any given grant cycle.  

The Group decided generally that the rule should not contain actual dollar figures for the most part, but should use the 2005-2007 actual budget amount as the “reference” amount.   The rule concepts reflect the redistribution of the 2005-2007 budget by assigning each program a percentage allocation of the “grant award reference amount”, which is the amount that is available to distribute in grants in the reference year, after the amounts for administration and the Capacity Fund are taken out of the appropriation.  (See below.)
To help in drafting the rule concepts, the group agreed on the following definitions.

Grant award budget: Amount available for grants in any biennium 

Reference Amount (05-07 budget): Equals $1,260,165.

Grant award reference amount:  76% of reference amount

Reference Biennium: 2005-2007

The Group discussed a potential regional approach to distributing funds, then came back to the approach of stabilizing support for existing programs as a first priority.   However, it did recognize that the statute still provides for counties to select programs for funding if they choose to do so.  Therefore, the University rule cannot actually commit to preserve particular programs.  Rather, the rule was framed to stabilize support for the needs currently being served in counties.

Beyond the Reference Biennium:  Increases or Decreases in the Base
Although the Group generally had some priorities for allocating any additional funds, it came to the conclusion that making the rule follow a rigid formula for distributing amounts that were either above or below the Reference amounts, would be extremely difficult, and could not possibly take into account all eventualities.  It, therefore, decided that the rule concepts should list some criteria to consider and should require the University to work with an advisory committee in making these allocations.  

The current thinking in the Group was that additional funds should be allocated first to get programs up to a “minimal sustainable level”, then to get all the programs back up to their actual 2005-2007 levels.  They recognized, however, that the needs may vary, and the University should have the flexibility to respond.
Transition Issues

The fact that some of the larger programs will be hit with as much as a 12% reduction in the next biennium under the proposed rule concepts, was raised as a potential hardship for these programs.  The idea of a transition period for this redistribution to take place was discussed several times.  Some programs felt that the hardship would be eased if they did not have to reduce their base all at once in the next biennium.  The Group articulated that a reduction will be difficult regardless of when it happens.  Programs are currently receiving an extra allocation of “carry forward” money that could be used for additional fundraising activities or to assist in the transition.  The Group decided to recommend putting the rule concepts in place without a transition period, and to allow the advisory council to advise the University on any addressing any particular difficulties as deemed necessary and appropriate in allocating any excess or capacity building funds.

Funds that are allocated to a county or program that does not apply for or use the full amount of the allocation
The Group decided the grant money is allocated to the county so it would still be awarded to that county even if an existing program went out of business or did not use the (full) amount.  A concept was added to clarify that if the county does not select another program or use all its allocation by a certain time, the amount should then be treated as excess funds allocated under rule concept 2.2, and that the award of these funds should be made in the same biennium.

Create a fund for capacity building and for development of additional funds
Besides redistributing the base levels for all programs, the Group wanted to create some statewide money that could be used for additional fundraising efforts, since the primary issue is a lack of funding for all programs.  Other members noted that it is important to have some money available to at least explore development of new programs and/or build the capacity to serve areas which are not currently served.  The initial subcommittee model had proposed that each program make an equal dollar commitment on a voluntary basis toward a statewide fund for these efforts.  Their proposal would have generated about $25,000 per year ($50,000 per biennium) for fund development work and about $5,000 per year ($10,000 per biennium) for exploration of new programs or capacity building.  

After considerable discussion and work together, the Group agreed that a percentage of the overall appropriation should be set aside for this fund.  They also recognized that needs might change over the coming years, and the use of this money should not be tightly restricted to what they see as the need right now.  Thus, they agreed to leave the rule language broader, but to capture their current view that the highest need is that of developing additional sources of funds for programs all over the state.  It was acknowledged that although new programs would be great, if there is no additional money to fund them, they will likely not be sustainable or would take funds away from the base level of another program.
The initial proposal had created this fund as a flat dollar amount.  After consideration of how this would work over the years, the Group decided to recommend the rule keep it at 4% of the overall appropriation, thus allowing the amount to grow as the budget increases and fall as the budget decreases.
University of Oregon Administration and Statewide Services
Various options were discussed to provide for the funding needed by the University to administer and provide a basic level of services to run.  The current amount used for administration is about 20% of the Reference Amount, and is considered a minimum that would be needed, even if the appropriation were to decrease.  Consideration was given to including in the rule that U of O would always reserve 20% for administration, which tracks what had historically been done.  However, the Group recognized that a primary need was to get programs funded at a better level, and that the administrative costs do not always increase or decrease in proportion to the overall funding.  

It was decided to recommend a rule concept that set the University amount for administration at 20% of the Reference Amount, and allow for it to increase with inflation and cost of living adjustments, but not to necessarily stay at 20% of the amount appropriated by the legislature if the amount goes up.  If the amount appropriated goes down, the current amount is considered a base amount for the U of O to be able to administer the program and would not be decreased.  The Group wanted there to be flexibility to add to the University provided services if funding were available and it would enhance the statewide program.  It decided that the rule concept should provide that any increases beyond the amounts needed for inflation and cost of living adjustments would only be made with the advice of the Advisory Council.
Creation of an Advisory Council

The Group decided to recommend that the University create an advisory council to advise it on allocations of the Capacity Building Fund, setting priorities, addressing funds for new programs and so on.  It wanted to leave the rule concepts fairly flexible so it can adjust to the particular needs in any given budget cycle, but list the major things to consider in any of the allocations.

The Group wanted representatives that were able to think at a state wide level and represented interests beyond just those receiving funds as well as representatives of current programs to serve on the council.  This might avoid any public image issues as well as create expanded thinking.  It was decided not to make the rule too prescriptive, but to state simply that the Dean should appoint a minimum of seven members reflective of the funded programs and a diversity of interests in community mediation around the state.

The duties were summarized as advising on allocating the Capacity Building Fund and the Grant Award Budget that is either in excess or deficit of the Grant Award Reference Budget, as well as on other matters relating to administration of the program, based on adopted guiding values and principles.  
The Group stopped short of recommending that the rule require the advisory council to adopt guiding values and principles.  Most members felt that the Advisory Council would have to adopt some sort of guidance document for itself.  Since this Group started a set of guiding values and criteria, it expects that the Advisory Council would continue that work in some way. 

Addressing Other Potential Rule Concepts
The Group addressed two potential rule concepts that related to other sections of the former Oregon Dispute Resolution Commission (ODRC) rules:  Entities Eligible to Receive Grant Funds, and Participating Fund Requirements.  
Entities Eligible to Receive Grant Funds
The Group had spent a great deal of time discussing what kinds of governmental entities are eligible for funding, specifically whether courts are eligible.  The ODRC rule pertaining to this issue was OAR 718-020–0030, which provided in part:

“A community dispute resolution program must be one of the following:  (1) A governmental entity with a separate dispute resolution program budget and a dispute resolution program advisory committee of at least five (5) representative members of the community, which advisory committee meets at least quarterly; or….”

The Group acknowledged that this rule is ambiguous about whether a Court would be eligible if it met the requirements.  Many believed the original intention and the unwritten interpretation in the past was that courts were not eligible for these funds.  Others noted that the rules do not clearly exclude the courts, and that allowing courts to apply might support increased access to mediation, particularly in areas that are not being served by other community programs, which was a goal of the Group.  

Discussions early in the process led to a focus on the definition of community dispute resolution--what elements does a community dispute resolution program need to have, or what are the characteristics of such a program that make it distinctive.  A sub-committee was appointed to review and recommend definitions.  After considerable work, and posting a number of background resources, the sub-committee posted “A Proposed Definition of Community Mediation Programs in The State of Oregon” on 7-26-06.  The sub-committee acknowledged it had not had time to reach a full consensus on this proposal, and the proposal was never discussed in the full Consensus Group.

The Group decided it had to focus its time on completing the recommended rule concepts relating to grant funding allocation, and did not want to extend its meeting time to further address the entities eligible rule.  However, at the last meeting, the Group did agree to take time to make clear where its members stood on the issue of courts being eligible for grant funding.
Rule Concept Recommendation
The Group present at the last meeting unanimously agreed to recommend that the rules should be clear as to whether courts are or are not eligible for grants under this program.  A majority of all but one member present reached consensus to recommend that the rule should clarify that courts are not eligible to receive these grant funds.  It was recommended that in revising the rule, the U of O might use some definition of a community program to define the entities which can receive allocations.  Some felt this would give a rationale or explanation for the rule.  

Discussion Leading to Recommendation
At the last meeting of the Group, a discussion focused on summarizing some of the pros and cons of allowing courts to apply for the funds came up with the following lists. 

Pros of allowing courts to be eligible included:

· Ability of courts to serve unmet needs

· Courts might consider a different approach that might benefit the community

· Court involvement can leverage more resources

· In rural areas, courts may be particularly able to leverage resources

Cons of allowing courts to be eligible included:

· Courts’ potential to swallow up the budget and narrow services unless specifically defined as broader than court cases

· Tensions between county government and courts might be increased in some cases

· Justice courts still operate in some counties and are not part of the Oregon Judicial System (state courts)

· State level programs may actually be more expensive as salaries would be required to be raised to the state level

Basis for the Recommendation
The majority’s decision to recommend that courts not be eligible to receive grants was based on two major elements:  their understanding of the original intent of the statute and the potential impacts on provision of community based dispute resolution services.  The sense of most was that the original statute established this fund to provide an alternative for members of the community to resolve their disputes without having to go to court.  They saw the statute as drawing a clear line between community-based and court mediation both in the overall purpose of the statute and in the fact that it addressed both programs separately in distinct sections of the statute. 

Most members of the Group had an overriding concern that allowing courts to be eligible for grants from these funds would inevitably lead to diminishing the availability of funds to provide the broader range of community based dispute resolution services that assist people to resolve disputes without having to go to court.  The Group was quite supportive of court based mediation programs, but saw them as a part of the services of the court system and not as part of a community based system of dispute resolution services outside of the courts.

Hesitations and Concerns In Regard to the Rule Concept Recommended

The hesitations and concerns that led one member of the group to object to the recommended rule concept were based on a differing view about the statute’s original intent.  In her reading, when viewed as a whole, the statute anticipates an integrated statewide system that is responsive to the needs of Oregon’s communities.  This integrated system could include courts’ providing dispute resolution services in communities.  The statute clearly identifies both community-based and civil mediation and, rather than drawing a line between them, she sees it as encouraging integration and flexibility to meet specific local needs. She also notes that the fact that the statute uses the term “community-based” in one place and uses the broader term, “dispute resolution services in counties”  in reference to the grant awards, indicates the intent that grants would not be limited to “community-based” programs.  She also suggests that the division of the statute into sections is for navigation convenience only, and does not have substantive impact.  In support of that, she notes that other sections of the statute overlap and interplay, including confidentiality and liability.  Her overarching concern is that prohibiting courts from even applying for a grant does not give them the opportunity to demonstrate what approach they might take to meet the needs of their community.  Allowing an application does not guarantee funding, but would allow the decision maker to determine at each grant period which applicants have the best chance of meeting the needs of their local community given the funds that are available for grants. 

Participating Fund Requirements
Some members of the Consensus Group urged the University to consider changing the participating fund requirement (matching funds) to allow more flexibility for small rural programs for which it is more difficult to obtain high levels of matching funds and/or to require more outside funds for well established programs.  The Group did not have time to engage in a thorough discussion of this issue.

After reviewing the former rule of the ODRC that was OAR 718-020-0050 (2), members felt comfortable with the language contained there that allowed the Commission to “retain discretion to waive or modify the participating fund requirements based upon the grantee’s good faith efforts and substantial compliance with such requirements.”

No rule concept was developed or recommended on this issue.

Addressing Statewide Needs for Community Dispute Resolution Services 

All participants in the Consensus Group would like community dispute resolution services to be available to all throughout Oregon.  There was much discussion about developing and funding new programs or meeting needs in underserved areas.  Reference was made in above discussions on allocating funding to the choice the Group made to support stabilizing existing programs before funding new programs.  Nevertheless, the Group developed a number of ideas related to this issue, that it would like to preserve for future discussions.
It was generally accepted that the University of Oregon should provide support to improve access to community mediation in underserved areas.  It was not clear if that is a responsibility that is currently funded in their administrative allocation or would be developed in the future.  The following list began to explore what providing that support might mean: 

· Setting up new centers or programs
· Facilitating cooperation with and potential expansion of existing programs so they may serve underserved areas
· Responding to requests from governmental entities or non-profits within counties.
· Doing needs assessment(s) 
· Soliciting interest for community mediation in underserved areas
· Providing training for volunteers in the underserved areas
· Assisting those in underserved area to generate additional funds to support community mediation 

The Group decided not to spell out an exact dollar amount, or a representative percentage for this effort, in the recommended rule.  It did discuss the idea of using exploratory grants of $5,000 to allow a potential program to assess the need and/or the possibility of getting a program going.  It raised questions to be addressed, such as:

· When is a needs assessment important? 
· What should a needs assessment accomplish?
· Or, alternately, is ‘need’ implied by an underserved area / group asking to be served? 

 The group wanted to register that new programs should receive some minimum base award after the assessment period, so there is a greater likelihood of success and sustainability.  The fact that limited grant funds are available makes it difficult to consider starting new programs.  Either an increased appropriation would be needed, or access to some other funding stream would have to be developed to allow for the kind of sustainability that is needed.
 
Policies Will Interpret and Support Rules
The Consensus Group recognized that the administrative rules that are adopted by the University will further interpret the statute and provide the known parameters for the grant award program.  However, it also recognized that the University will be developing policies of how to apply and interpret the rules to address issues that may not have been contemplated or may not have been specifically delineated in the rule.

The Group wanted this Consensus Report to record its underlying rationales and ideas it discussed so as to preserve that thinking for use in determining policies.  The Group appreciated the time it had to work together and develop a collaborative approach to the support and continued development of Community Dispute Resolution Services in the state of Oregon.

Approved by members of the Consensus Group.

November 1, 2006.
Final Consensus Report
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